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ACTION ITEMS FROM THIS MEETING:

MR. ROBINSON: Set a conference call or meeting between DTSC and the CAG Executive Committee, establishing protocol for communication, to be completed the third week of May. p. 9
PROCEEDINGS:
MR. ROBINSON:  I'd like to open the meeting and have a quick agenda review.   

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  I'm pleased to introduce myself as Kay Wallis.  I'm very happy to be facilitating this monthly meeting of the Richmond Southeast Shoreline Area Community Advisory Group, welcome to everyone here.  We have refreshments in the back and those are courtesy of Brook Street and Ms. Graves and an anonymous donor, so please just help yourself.  In the back are also tonight's agenda plus some supplementary handout materials.

Right now, I'm going to do a quick agenda review and go over a couple of process points.  The agenda is an important tool for us to stay on time and on topic.   

So after we dispense with our opening activities, we'll go immediately into the DTSC update, and then that will be followed, as is usually the case, by the Cherokee Simeon Ventures update, and then there will be a joint question and answer period so that members of the CAG and members of the public can pose questions to either DTSC or CSV.  That will be followed by the toxic committee update which will be followed by a brief break, and then we'll go into our public comment period for about ten minutes.  That will be followed by our committee updates, and then we will get into our closing and wrap up activities.  Are there any questions or comments from the CAG about the agenda?

With no questions or comments, I'll cover a couple process points that will help keep our meeting on time and on topic.  We've enlisted a few tools that I think have helped us do things in a very efficient manner.  We are trying to ask everyone, whether it's a member of the public or a member of the CAG, when you have a question or comment, to try to limit your time to about two minutes.  I have a timer that will help us do that.  I want to congratulate this group because in the last several meetings, we just really haven't had a problem at all with the people going over the two minutes, so that's really a nice sign.  Thank you for that.

We've also been using these green question slips.  You will find them, if you are a member of the audience, there on the back tables.  And CAG members, you'll find them on the tables up front here.  

And these green question slips are merely a way for you to organize your thoughts about a comment or question that you might be formulating that you want to pose, perhaps, after a presentation or during a question and answer period.  These question slips are nice because they will help you organize your thoughts.  

And if for any reason we run out of time and you haven't been able to pose your question, then it will be captured so that we can give it to the CAG secretary who will make sure then that after the meeting that the question or comment is directed to the appropriate committee or the appropriate speaker for some kind of response.  

So if you have a question or comment that didn't get expressed, please do make sure that you hand those in at the end of the meeting to either myself or Ms. Graves, the CAG secretary.

And the first thing that we're using is, to my right here, is an action item list and that is for things that come up during the meeting that we want to be sure to record so that we're sure they get followed up on, so it could be some kind of next step.  It could be some kind of letter that needs to be written or other action item that needs to take place.  We'll record those up here as they arise.  

We'll also be sure to record and assign a person's name to it, plus some kind of a time line to when it will be completed, so we make sure not to lose the action items that come up.

This action item list is also a nice place to be able to record perhaps something that comes up that was outside the confines of the agenda as it is written.  So if it's something we can't get to it as a group tonight, it's something that we can be sure to capture so that some follow up action be taken.

So we've talked about keeping our comments and questions to two minutes, and we've talked about using the green question slips to record questions and comments, and we've also talked about our action item list as process points.  So if there are no questions or comments about the way the meeting will flow…    

MR. ROBINSON:  There is one.  I forgot to mention that Whitney is going to be late tonight.  He wanted to talk briefly about the toluene spill in north Richmond, and we don't know exactly where we're going to fit that in, whether it will be during the public comment period, committee updates or so forth, but that's what we're looking to do.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you for bringing that up.  So we'll be sure to refer to Mr. Dotson at the appropriate time.

So let's go to our first item on the agenda, and that is the DTSC update.  And will it be Ms. Cook who will be providing that?

MS. COOK:  Well, both Diane and I will follow up on that.  Let me ask this question:  Can everybody hear me without this… can they hear you without it too?  I'll give this back to you.  Talking softly is not one of my fortes.

We have provided you a copy of the monthly report, and it's here for you to read.  This is not the item that we wish to discuss tonight.  You are free to read it.  We'd like to talk about the CAG as a whole, as well as the communication, because I think to… to be very blunt about it, we feel we have a communication problem, and we'd like to figure out how we're going to resolve the problem, or we have to figure out where we're going to go from there.  I'll let you define what you feel needs to be the proper step.

MS. FOWLER:  If you remember when the CAG was first formed, the intent of the CAG was to really create an opportunity… was really to create an opportunity for two way conversation and really to allow the community to be present and to go through the process along with the CAG. 

So the CAG meetings… the opportunity that we have with the CAG meetings is really to talk about the issues.  Talk about the issues that are important to the CAG.  Talk about where we are in the cleanup process and to provide as much information back to the CAG. 

And it's difficult.  So the situation that Barbara and I find ourselves in are the last two letters that the CAG actually sent to the department about the UC Richmond Field Station and those really caught us off guard.  

The first one was sent to the deputy director.  And Joe, we tried to reach you, and you were at work, and I know that's always difficult.  And we ended up talking with Sherry and really telling Sherry… and Sherry, we appreciate the phone call… but really let Sherry know that we were truly dismayed by the letters to the director given that there is a tremendous amount of resources brought here by the department.  

You have a unit chief for the Marina Bay site.  You have a unit chief for the Liquid Gold.  You have Lynn Nackshemo.  You have Nancy Cook, the public facilitator.  You have myself, and you have Barbara pretty much at every CAG meeting, and that's a tremendous amount of resources.

So what Barbara and I really wanted to talk about tonight was how we can create a collaborative working relationship rather than an adversarial one.  The letters actually create an adversarial relationship with us given that we feel that the teams are always available to discuss issues with.

We may not always be in agreement, and that's really important to recognize, but the intent is.  In these meetings, it's really an opportunity to work through those issues and to really make sure that we're both aware of DTSC's position and your position so that we could reach a cleanup appropriately and in a timely fashion. 

MS. COOK:  You know, I want you to understand, the letter that was sent to Maureen on April 10 was the same day as the last CAG meeting.  This letter was never mentioned at the last CAG meeting, so to have this letter dated the same night as the CAG meeting, it really blew us away.  The fact that it went to my director…    please understand that it's basically accusing the department of a transparency issue.  That is a major concern for us to have that type of comment made to us.

And you know, you have discussed at each meeting, and I know that looking at the agenda tonight, a lot of the same letters are going to be discussed again that were discussed at that last meeting and the meeting before.

So I guess I'm curious to understand why you don't want to talk to us in a face to face dialogue, and you have to do it in writing because I have to respond to these in writing, and the ones to Maureen have to go through a number of chain of commands which is going to have to go up and down a chain with regards to it comes down, gets assigned and have to draft a response and has to go back up before it can even be sent out to you, so I need to understand where we're going because I will be very honest with you, Diane has outlined to you all the resources that are here at night.

And the last… this CAG has been in existence for three years.  We have spent, and this is really in our opinion underestimated, we've spent over 1800 hours, and not all of that is true.  I really honestly believe that the number of hours are significantly more.  That is at the State's cost. 

And we don't understand why there's not a dialogue.  We don't understand why we're getting the letters, and to be very honest with you, if we're going to have a written dialogue, a lot of these people are not going to be coming to these meetings any more because I can't afford to have this level of state resources coming to me.  It's inappropriate for me to do that as a government official. 

MS. FOWLER:  So what we wanted to talk about was maybe an opportunity to work more collaboratively, I mean, one of the things that we have only hoped that we have suggested a couple of times was to really collaboratively work on the agenda.  We know the documents before us.  We know the current stage of where we are on the process with the responsible parties and Cherokee.  And, you know, we really want to impart that information to you more than just in a status report where we can just list it.  I think it's time to really start doing some in depth presentations for you so that you have a really good understanding of where we are.  But that collaborations of even creating the agenda that are going to occur, and I think that that's part of the problem here.

We'll come to the CAG meeting.  We've all looked at the agenda.  You don't know what to expect from us.  We don't know what to expect from you, and it creates an opportunity, like I said earlier, to create an adversarial relationship rather than one that is working collaboratively.

MR. ROBINSON:  If I could jump in right here.  I'm responding perhaps just for myself, but I'll speak as Chair.  I think we have been operating for three years.  I think we've made some headway. 

MS. FOWLER:  Great headway by the way.

MR. ROBINSON:  And I think there's still room for improvement.  As you said, Diane, this is an opportunity for further improvement.  This letter on April 10 caught you off guard.  Your presentation right now is catching me somewhat off guard.  I work for the state.  When I get letters, they're oftentimes addressed to our district director, attention someone.  And so there could be perhaps a difference in culture in your department and in mine.

My intent in signing that letter and approving it for the CAG was not to start or foster an adversarial relationship with you.  I think… I speak for myself now, and I think for many on the CAG, that we appreciate the time that you spend here and that you have spent over a three year period of time since 2004.

Just the fact that DTSC stepped in when the Water Board was asked to leave was very important for us.  And so I would reiterate your comments, both you, Barbara and Diane, that if we have headway to make, let's make it.  And I think if we need to have a telephone conference between the Executive Committee of the CAG with the two of you, and whoever else you feel would make it a useful conversation, let's have that so that we can go forward.

I want to talk about the process…  the process that's going on.  And the adversarial thing, I would like to put in the past because it's not a useful position to be in for us.  And I'll open up the mike.

MS. FOWLER:  Well, Sherry, can we just say, I think… let me just say this on the CAG's behalf, did an excellent job talking with Barbara and I, and Sherry did say that was not her intent.  We were quite honest with Sherry, and you know, we appreciate that she hung in there with us and actually followed up with a really good email with us sort of to describe where you were attempting to go with that letter because we didn't actually understand exactly what prompted that letter.

But Sherry did say that was not her intent to create that kind of relationship.  For us, just so you know, when a letter is sent to our director, it's called a controlled correspondence.  It's actually issued a number.  There’re a very, very specific number of days that we have as the managers for the project to respond to that correspondence.

It goes all the way up.  Barbara and I have different management structures, so it has to go to all those layers of management to the deputy directors.  The deputy directors then brief Maureen again, our director, and then it sits and waits in her inbox until she has an opportunity to go through the stack of letters and actually sign them.  So instead of us being able to come to you and respond to you almost immediately, now, we're in a position where we can't even discuss it with you until we get the letter back from Maureen. 

MS. COOK:  Maybe it is a culture issue because the first question that is asked of us when a letter comes:  Did you know this was coming?  What brought this as a request?  Why did this happen? 

And so when we're kind of taking four steps back because we can't even… we had problems understanding what were the issues that were being raised there.  We're not looking… it looks kind of odd to everybody.

MR. ROBINSON:  I understand your point, Barbara, and for the CAG, for my own action in signing it.  I apologize.  And let me go one step further.  I think that we need to establish our own culture here, and part of what Kay has brought to the flow of the meetings is that we have an action item list which is really the bottom rung of addressing a topic.

And I think we need to start there and work our way up.  I think what you're talking about is we turn that on its head.  We start at the head, and we're working down, and it's not efficient.  Is that a correct statement? 

MS. COOK:  Yes.  But I would like to understand how we can work through this communication issue because I'm really at a loss, and I have a lot of people sitting here that my management are going to start asking why are they here.  I need to understand how we're going to work through this.  How we might turn these meetings around into something different than a 15 minute presentation.

MS. FOWLER:  I actually like your idea, Joe.  I think that the CAG could have some good representatives whether you do the Executive Committee or… we're always happy to meet at any time with the CAG, even get a telephone conference call.  I mean, it doesn't matter to us, but it would probably be a good idea at this point to do so.  

And you know, we think… Nancy and I were just talking the other day about a couple CAGs down south that are very, very difficult, and we actually said that once the CAG matures and understands what their role is and really starts functioning at the level you guys are functioning at, that it's important to rethink what's everybody's expectations.  

Our expectations are probably very, very different than each one of yours.  Yours may be very, very different for the expectations you have of us, and if there's any opportunity to break down communications and having unrealistic expectations from either side.  So maybe it's time for us to revisit those things.  I mean, it's been a long time, so we're happy to do so.

MR. ROBINSON:  I agree.  Diane, I'm going to contact you, and I'm going to set up a telephone conference call      

MS. FOWLER:  Okay.

MR. ROBINSON: With the Executive Committee and whoever you feel. 

MS. FOWLER:  Well, yeah.  Okay.

MR. ROBINSON:  Okay.  And we'll iron out these issues. 

MS. FOWLER:  And we're happy to do a face to face.  It doesn't matter to us.

MR. ROBINSON:  And we'll report back to the CAG.   

MS. FOWLER:  Okay. 

MR. ROBINSON:  I'd like to do that before the next meeting.  So that…   

MS. FOWLER:  Okay.  Be a good idea.

MS. WALLIS:  May I record that as an action item? 

MR. ROBINSON:  Please do.

MS. WALLIS:  So setting up a conference call.

MR. ROBINSON:  Conference call between the DTSC and the Executive Committee, establishing protocol for communication.

MS. WALLIS:  And the time line is, you say, before the June meeting? 

MR. ROBINSON:  ASAP, I think.

MS. WALLIS:  I'm sorry.  But that's a meaningless time line.

MR. ROBINSON:  How about the third week in May?  Does that…    third week in May? 

MS. COOK:  I'll go back and look at the calendar.

MR. THOMPSON:  I'd like to add to that.  If you do have this executive meeting with the DTSC, they would also make sure that whatever occurs in the meetings is recorded and given to the CAG members?  For the simple reason, the Executive Committee could be carrying on policy, and when you bring anything back to our meetings here, it needs to be out on the table. 

MS. COOK:  I will defer that back to the Executive Committee. 

MS. PADGETT:  It's all back there on the table and all on email.  

MR. DOTSON:  Sorry I'm late.  Regarding a discussion on expectations, and you might have already talked about it, but we've got a situation out in Parchester Village that at some point I would like for you to address.  And I think also looking at the amount of work that's gone into the out portion of the CAG, and the amount of work that really needs to be focused on rather than the spill and Parchester Village.  I would like to… maybe at another point in the meeting… recommend that the CAG look into investigating and involving residents from Parchester.

MR. ROBINSON:  Don't spill the beans now because I already got you some agenda time. 

MR. DOTSON:  Okay, I'm sorry. 

DR. ESPOSITO:  Having participated in a few teleconferences, I think it's very limited    I think it would be much better if we met face to face and if we have a transcriptionist and so that we can bring the findings to the full CAG meeting.  I think there will be a much better… I think there's a lot more goodwill here than ill will, and I think it would take some time to sort it out.  There are some issues that create irritations that are probably not identified on the part of the CAG that you're irritated about, and some issues that irritate us that I'm sure you're not aware of.  

And, I think… I think the way to sort that out is face to face because I don't doubt your goodwill, and I don't think you doubt ours.  Sometimes we run off the rails as far as the emotions, despite the fact that sometimes it's legally    

MS. ABBOTT:  I don't know if this is a question that you can answer in a sort of general way, but could you give us, perhaps, a couple of examples.  I mean, you said that you would like to do more than a status report.  Could you just clarify a little bit?     

MS. FOWLER:  I think that actually sometimes with the status report that there's so much information that there may be some things that are really important to create that baseline understanding of not only the process but the cleanup of whatever the issue might be.  But I think that sometimes that gets overlooked.  Some of you might, who have been around environment issues for a long time, might really grasp it and others might very well be left behind.

And I think it really causes, you know, an opportunity so that not everybody on the CAG can really participate as much as they probably would like.  So there may be an opportunity… Barbara may say that it's really important, and she may say to you that it's important, but you may not even grasp how important that one aspect of that status report truly is.  And we don't talk about it again.  We give you the status report.  And if you don't recognize the importance, you can't come back to us and ask us the appropriate questions.

I believe there are follow up questions, but there are some times where a real good, you know, presentation on the matter would be much more important than the rest of the status report. 

MS. ABBOTT:  In other words, that's why you need to have participation in a collaborative agenda process so that we can say, you know, we want to spend 15 minutes on this. 

MS. FOWLER:  We don't need any of this.  We can read your report and the same is true for the CAG. 

MS. ABBOTT:  I really don't quite get it.  If you're allotted    and I'm making this up… 15 minutes for your status report, isn't it up to you to say: Here's how I'm going to spend the time.  You guys have a paper copy.  I don't need to read it to you.  I'm telling you that in this report for this month I wanted to spend my 15 minutes on this because this is important. 

MS. FOWLER:  I think that's the difference in the expectation because, however, we assume that the expectation is that you don't want us to hand you that report.  You actually want us to go through that report jointly with Cherokee so that you guys can understand some of those issues.  And maybe it's not of value. I mean…   

MR. ROBINSON:  I may be wrong, but I think we requested that you read the report to us.  

MS. FOWLER:  Yeah, I think so too.

MR. ROBINSON:  And I think that's part of the evolution that we're going here.   

MS. FOWLER:  Yeah, right, right. 

MR. ROBINSON:  We may not want that anymore.  

MS. FOWLER:  Right.   

MR. ROBINSON:  We want your professional decision making as what's important.

MS. FOWLER:  Right.  

MS. COOK:  As a long term action item, I believe… no, no, no, no, no.  This is one that you wrote down a long time ago.  A long term action item that was given to the department was to sit down here and explain the process.  What is the process that we are legally bound to follow?  And it just doesn't fit… it doesn't fit if you want the 15 minute status report.

I just don't have the time.  And those are the things that we might want… I know that Adrienne has given presentation on risk assessment and other people.  There are different processes and different steps on how we go through the process that we like to take the time to go through that discussion.  Now, how do we evaluate alternatives?  How do we screen alternatives?  Things that are along that line that we're now approaching in some fashion with some of the reports coming this way, so I'd like very much to try to resolve this before the next meeting.

MR. ROBINSON:  We will.

MS. PADGETT:  Can I add something here.  I think I reiterated    went through with you on the phone representing… because you couldn't get ahold of Joe, that there was no ill will, absolutely none intended, and it was simply a phone call and misunderstanding.  We addressed it to the wrong person.  Had no idea that hell was going to rain down on us as a result of it.  We had no idea that this was going to be the outcome of sending a letter.

MS. COOK:  The problem is, it's been two letters.  

MS. ABBOTT:  Well, the second letter is addressed to you.

MS. COOK:  We have to formally respond to the letters.

MS. PADGETT:  And based on the last conversation, we thought that it wasn't the letter.  It was who it was addressed to.  We didn't understand, and so now, we're figuring it out tonight that letter writing is not a good idea.

And really where I wanted to go with my little corner here was part of what has spurred us to this focus on getting things in writing related to the UC Richmond Field Station, is kind of a frustration we have with what seems to be kind of a… not a standoff, just a lack of movement.  

And so we went back and looked at the original order, your order to them, and we're trying to go through it and figure out, where are we?  And where is DTSC?  Where is UC?  Where are we, the CAG?  Where's the community on it? 

And when we couldn't find the answers, we started to ask the questions, and it became pretty complicated.  And just having that conversation to pick up the phone and start to go through the list of all of these things that we have questions on, well, it became easier to write a letter to ask the question.  And the first one was addressed to the wrong person, second one turns out, I guess, we shouldn't have written it.

MS. COOK:  And I don't want you to say that you cannot write letters.  I have no problem with writing letters.  It's the fact that it's never raised as an issue before we get the letter.  So we're wondering… and that's why the communication issue… why can't we talk? 

MS. FOWLER:  And that's the perfect example, Sherry, of what would have been nice for you guys to call us and say:  We don't understand where you are in the UC Richmond Field Station.  Why aren't you holding them to the same, you know, whatever the issue is.  

We don't think that you're holding them to the order, or the time line is not… that would have been the perfect presentation for us to come tonight and be totally prepared to discuss that with you and really discuss the ins and outs of what's happening at the UC Field Station.  

So you know, for us, it's never about a letter.  We always appreciate receiving letters.  It's when we're spending this amount of time together, and we feel like we have that opportunity to really talk, that the letter is a little blindsiding.

MR. ROBINSON:  If I can interject.  In that regard, we have issues to work out because letter writing could be kind of efficient as long as it doesn't start too high up the food chain.  If we raise an issue, the court reporter records it, and we get a response to the next thing… in the next meetings or what have you.  It becomes somewhat of a Where is Waldo type approach to looking for an issue and a response.

And so there are issues we need to work out here for efficiency sake where a letter could be a lot more efficient if it's addressed to the right person.

MS. COOK:  The letter is fine to me.  It would be nice.  We could also do it as bullets and have a face to face meeting saying we want to talk about these issues as part of preparing for the next agenda.  As long as we don't do this preparing for the next agenda one week earlier because we'll need enough time to put together a PowerPoint presentation and all the issues attached to that.   

So if we can come up with maybe a series of topics that we would like to get briefings on, then that will give us the ability to put that information together, and then we can have that dialogue. 

DR. ESPOSITO:  I'd like to make a comment a little bit about the special case about the University of California at Berkeley, Richmond Field Station.

The nature of the dialogue that goes on between the university, DTSC and the CAG is of a different nature than what we have with other entities that we're interacting with.  If you go back to the Current Conditions report that the Toxics Committee wrote a response to… I mean, it was a document that bore relationship… bore no resemblance to anything else we've ever seen.

And this is a real source of concern for us because now it's extending to other activities that the university would like to introduce at the field station.  And we are concerned about the intensities of oversight that's required.

I'd like to talk about that this evening when I review the…  our lessons learned from the public health assessment, and we're going to do it again next month.

And we're going to review again in detail the report that was made by Tetra Tech regarding West Stege Marsh, and it will probably take some time summary, and I hope that UCBRFS will have representatives and Tetra Tech will be there, and we can have this discussion, and it isn't going to be on the basis of:  Did you say this, or did you mean that?  Let's put that aside and let's talk about the whole site and not some minor… what might have been a misstatement on the part of the Tetra Tech representatives.  

I've done offered magnitude and errors of that type myself before.  We'll have that conversation.  And I think that DTSC needs to be aware of the fact that this is a particular thorn in our side because we think that it was not getting the kind of scrutiny that it deserves.  And I don't think this is a lack of effort on your part.  I think it's the kind of response that you get, and that's what I'm going to talk about later.  But if you're going to mention an issue, this is the place for it.

MS. WALLIS:  I'm sorry to interrupt, but I just want to ask for some clarity in terms of the agenda.  Will CSV be given a presentation opportunity? 

MR KAMBE:  We'll yield our time to the DTSC.  We will pick it up next time. 

MS. WALLIS:  All right.  Thank you very much for clarifying that.  We have reached the end of the actual presentation time, but we do have this 15 minutes for Q and A which we seem like we've already gone right into.  So I guess we will hear from Mr. Alcaraz.  If you don't mind, I will leave the microphone right here for DTSC rep, or there's one that can come around to you. 

MR. ALCARAZ:  I was just thinking about your Department of Public Health Services.  It's part of the county, and I'm involved with a lot of other commissions in the county, and I feel that sometimes    I feel like you guys, who are working for the public.  And the public comes to me with questions, and I'm not prepared.  They just shoot them out at you.  I mean, I go to all those meetings and stuff, they'll drag me right over the rocks.

You guys think that we can't ask you questions.  You want to know the answer before we give you a question.  And that's what I think this whole thing is about.  You guys want to prepare, but sometimes it don't work that way.  If we went around you, there was no… I don't think it was made in malice.  It was just they're trying to get an answer, and maybe we're not getting the answer from your communication.

But you are a public service.  So if you're complaining about the time that is involved with spending for the CAG, well, then, I'll go to your boss, and I'll ask him about the time that you're spending with us. 

MS. COOK:  My boss would say I would come.

MS. FOWLER:  This is not… this is…    

MR. ALCARAZ:  If you feel that you're spending too much time with us, well, then, let's get to the point.  We can go up the ladder on this.

MR. ROBINSON:  Well, Rick, I think what we need to do is, as a group, we need to get together, discuss the way we're communicating right now, see if it's efficient.  We've done this in the past before, and we've made improvements.  I think we need to do it again, and then we'll see where we need to go.

MS. WALLIS:  Did Ms. McLaughlin have a comment?

MS. McLAUGHLIN:  Thanks.  I wanted to say in regard as this process of communication, whether these meetings are face to face or meetings through a phone conference between DTSC and the Executive Committee go on.  I wanted to just make it clear, as a reminder to us all, that the CAG did originally, in our bylaws and as we formulated ourself, have this agreement and that we are an autonomous group.  I am not clear if that was the right word to use but a decision making body up to ourselves, just to restate that.  And, of course, we want the expertise that DTSC brings.

I also wanted to add, though, that the value of the CAG is that we are the stakeholders, the people that live, work or represent people here in Richmond.  So that value of community empowerment is something that the CAG holds, and that goal touches right with that.  I think, Rick was saying, and that is that we have to frame the questions that we need answered in terms of our sense of feeling empowered and having direct decision making power in what happens around us in our city.

So… so I think basically as we work at this communication, it's just something to keep in mind in terms of, you know, we need to    we want to hear what you would like to inform us on by way of the kind of presentations you want to give us, but we also need to be the ones to frame the questions, to frame the needs, to frame the basic concerns that we have. 

So I think, you know, I think it is great that this communication is getting talked about and will get worked out, but I just want it stated as a member of this body.

MR. MAYES:  I'm kind of frustrated by this whole process because one of the reasons (in reading the letter that was sent to your boss and sent to you), we worked as a group.  We're kind of frustrated by the limits of the bureaucracy that we're facing and dealing with DTSC and with Cal EPA and UC Richmond Field Station and all the other entities that dance around the issue and kind of sidestep it; don't ever answer the questions completely.  Too much liability is involved.  Everything that has to follow a certain procedure that bogs down the entire process.  

The reasons for those letters it seems was that, the bureaucracy limits what you can do… actually do at your level or your position.  If we don't go to your boss and complain to them or put it in writing, then nobody may hear it above you or maybe one step above you.  

There's a problem with how your group is run, not you or any of your workers.  You're all doing a good job given the limits of the bureaucracy that you work with.  But that's not good enough because there's poison out there.  And I know you know it.  We know it, and we live next to it, and we're getting really tired of being told, it's an acceptable level, because it's not.  

So the reasons why we're getting… and I'm getting pretty animated about this is because before I didn't really care.  I wanted to see Cherokee pop in and build something.  I wanted my house value to go up.  But the more I hear about Stege Marsh and this little piecemeal fix of it, that's not going to work.  You either get in and fix all of it and remove all the toxics and really fight hard and tell your bosses that the system is not working.  

If they come to you and ask the question:  Why did this happen?  Did you do anything wrong in your procedural efforts to find out information from all the different entities?  If you can answer that question, by saying, no, I didn't do anything wrong, then there's a problem with the system.  That's what you got to tell your boss, and you have to beg them to fix that part of the system.  

And if we've reached the limit of what we can effect in terms of change in this whole area, let us know that because if we're spinning our wheels and we're not getting anything done, and it's a real waste of our time, I'd kind of like to know that now because I don't want to be told that in a year and a half when the toxics are there, and they're not going to be cleaned up, and nobody is going to take the blame. 

MS. FOWLER:  To respond to you, that's exactly my point.  My point is, if we had known you were that frustrated, if it had been brought to us as an issue that you were that frustrated on the UC Richmond Field Station or on the cleanup levels that was being proposed for the site, we could have talked about it.  That's our point.  That's why we're here.  That's why we want… that's why all of these folks are here.  

It's why when we know prior to a CAG meeting that you've got a question that can only be answered by an industrial hygienist or toxicologist, what do we do?  We bring those folks here.  So for us to have a letter that comes at us like that… it blindsided us because I thought we had a better form of communication between the two of us.  Do I care, I mean, in the sense that I'm insulted?  No, it's not personal to me.  

I know you guys are really frustrated by the process.  I know that there's a lot of information that you probably want to have, and we have two hours to discuss it.  That's not the issue for us.  Are you living and breathing next to that site?  Yeah, we know that.  We know that.  

I actually get to drive home to Sacramento.  I'm not living next to this site.  That's not our point.  And our point isn't whether our management is going to step in and make decisions, because actually, if you want to see a system bog down, that's going to really bog the system down.  We would have to brief them.  We would have to get them up to speed.  They would have to start reading documents, the documents of Barbara and Lynn and that everybody else is reviewing.

So what we want is to know your frustration.  Don't wait to write it in a letter.  We don't care if you write a letter, but give us the opportunity to then present that information rather than just handing in the status report.  That's what we need to work out together.  

MS. WALLIS:  Excuse me, Ms. Fowler.  I'm sorry.  We need a time check.  We are at 7:25 which is when the Tox Com committee report...  I see that Ms. Padgett might have had a comment.  I'm not sure, but I want to ask about closing this piece or giving it more time or what is the pleasure of the CAG.

MR. ROBINSON:  I would like to poll the CAG to see if anyone has any burning desire to speak or if we can move on.  I think we need to establish some ground rules in a telephone call, get back to the CAG, and then open the mike up again, maybe at the next meeting.  But I think right now, we've stated the problem.  We've talked about it.  We got an action item.  I'd like to move on unless someone wants to speak.  I think we're okay.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  We'll turn it over to Dr. Esposito for the Tox Com update. 

DR. ESPOSITO:  This evening we're going to have a discussion about the protocol for reexamination of the status of Marina Bay Village, and that talk is going to be given by Carolyn Graves in a moment.

Also I'd like to review with you some elements that are in the Toxics Committee summary that were sent out by email, and are also here in hard copy.

And some of the other activities of the Tox Com during the past month with respect to letters that we have written, materials that we received and our plans for June so that everybody will know what we're going to do in June in terms of the Tox Com report.

So with that brief introduction, I would like to turn the mike over to Carolyn Graves who is going to give us a PowerPoint presentation on the protocol for review of Marina Bay Village to the extent we understand it.  Carolyn.

MS. GRAVES:  Keep in mind that I'm not a professional speaker in any shape or form.

MS. WALLIS:  Ms. Graves, would you like to have the lights reduced in the room? 

MS. GRAVES:  Yes, would that help the audience?  Ok.  

The CAG, in discussing Marina Bay… it became obvious that we needed to understand more clearly what the Five Year Review process is like.  What triggered this brief presentation that I am going to do… we were originally thinking that the Marina Bay Five Year Review was going to be something like Cherokee or UC-RFS has with the Current Conditions report and things like that.  That's not the case.  Next slide.

I'm going to cover the geographical areas involved, the general review process, details specific to the general review process in terms of what a Five Year Review is and how it applies at Marina Bay, brief status and some questions.

So this is just a Google Earth picture of the whole area, and Marina Bay is… actually, I have a pointer.  So this being the Marina Bay area… it is my understanding that some of the areas I'm talking about are down here and through here and there's one over here.  Next slide.

So this is something out of the documents by the consultant who is currently doing the groundwater testing for the City and Redevelopment Agency.

And so you've heard of Area T.  That's this area here.  You've heard of Shimada Park.  That's this area here with this Marina Bay Parkway in between.  There's an area that's adjacent to Area T that's under the street.  There is another area here is Peninsula Drive.  There's some stuff buried here.  Area V is this part and this shares a boundary with Vincent Park.  And Peninsula Drive actually goes over this area down here.

Then there's two smaller areas, one up here on Regatta, and another basically at the end of Marina Way South, which is the street    we're actually right up here, and if you walk towards the water, it would be down here.  Next slide.

So US-EPA has a document that sort of discusses the general Five Year Review process, and I just pulled out a few points that I knew the CAG would be interested in.

It wasn't the first thing in the document, but it says the purpose of a Five Year Review is to determine whether the health… ohh, an    incomplete sentence is here.  I actually have the complete document.  But it was whether the health and the environment is being protected.

A Five Year Review may be required when a remedial action leaves hazardous substances on the site at levels that do not allow for unlimited use and unrestricted exposure.

And in general, if the selected remedy relies on the restriction of the land… and I think by that they mean soil, and groundwater or surface water use by humans… or if any physical or engineered barrier such as a cap is part of the remedy, then the use has been limited and a Five Year Reviewshould be conducted.

Lead agencies, in this case DTSC, may choose to conduct a Five Year Reviewearlier or more frequently than every five years to ensure protection of human health and the environment.

And part of the process of the evaluation can include interviews, including those of the people that live around the area affected, to provide additional information about a site's status and/or identify remedy issues.  Next slide.

So I sent an email to DTSC asking:  So what is the review process as you see it?  Because we were thinking… we were hearing that it would be completed in 60 days, and we were thinking that's a lot shorter than what we're seeing for the other sites we're talking about.  And so they had these bullets that they gave me, and basically the contractor that's doing the sampling and such writes a proposed workplan, gives it to DTSC, DTSC looks at it, and comments on it.

When DTSC is satisfied with it, they announce the start of the review to the public.  And here's the key point.  There's no public comment period.  DTSC finalizes the Five Year Review workplan.  I think those two steps I just mentioned happen somewhat close together.

The Five Year Review plan commences, and the contractor collects the data and prepares a report.  From my discussion with the contractor and their staff, a lot of it sounds like they're looking at the quarterly reports that they've been doing all this time.  They didn't sound like they were going to be looking at anything new.  

Now, we know that wells are going into Area T, but that's actually when we get further along.  Area T is not part of this Five Year Review process, and I'll talk about that.

So for the most part, they're not looking for new things unless DTSC says:  We think you should be checking something else, but it doesn't sound like that's really going to happen here.  
So the contractor submits the Five Year Review report.  DTSC reviews it, and comments on it.  The contractor may amend it if there were comments, and then it's completed.  Next slide.

Okay.  So these are the areas that are actually part of the Five Year Review that's currently in progress.  So of the areas that I showed you, Regatta Boulevard is that one small section.  Peninsula Drive is the area that was buried under the street.  Vincent Park is the larger park that dead ends at Peninsula Drive.  Shimada Park which is adjacent to Area T I believe.  The Boat Harbour parking area… I'm sorry… I just don't know where this area is.  I'm sure it was shown on there.  Area B I did show you.  And then portions of Marina Way South.  That's where we are now.

And then Area T is being excluded because they know there's stuff that is in the groundwater.  I believe while there may be VOCs there, that they talk about stuff floating on the groundwater surface for the most part.  And until some remedy is found for that, they can't form a plan, and it won't be completed.  And until that remedy is complete, they don't start the clock ticking on a Five Year Review.

West Shores, apparently… they did a remediation in November 2006 for lead mostly I believe.  And they know there's still some left.  That's where the developer was going to build, and recently pulled out.

And the plan now is, they're not going to cap it.  If it ever comes up where it's going to be redeveloped, they'll pull the soil out before they build.  And so they're excluding that from the Five Year Review.  Next slide. 

Current status, as I understand it, is that the next version... I don't know if this implies that there's a version out there already, but currently the next version will be posted on EnviroStor in the public involvement section, and as far as I know that hasn't happened yet… Karen? 

MS. TOTH:  It was posted on EnviroStor, the question and answers.

MS. GRAVES:  I get a lot of EnviroStor notices, but I may have missed that one.  This presentation was based on an email I got from Karen a few weeks ago.

And then the CAG is going to have 30 days to comment on the review workplan, not on the documents, not on the sampling, but on the workplan, and we can comment to Karen by email or through these meetings, but again, it's 30 days, so we have to be timely in that.  Next.
Okay.  Looks like we have a little duplication on this slide.  So the CAG's questions are some of the things that the EPA document talked about, things that could trigger a Five Year Review or more investigatory work on the part of the agency involved would be:  Are there indications of potential remedy problems?  Are there indications that something is not quite working with the remedy?  Supplemental sampling was mentioned, it could be asked for.  That's sampling in addition to what's been done quarterly for the last five years.  So something in addition to what was normally being done.  

The CAG was brought up before in meetings a number of times about the issues of institutional controls, this includes deed restrictions, such as not digging up the street here because something is buried there, versus the concept of institutional memory where things get forgotten or lost.

And lastly, new cleanup levels which are lower than remediation levels.  Marina Bay was initially remediated, worked on, 20 years ago, and the cleanup standards were, in many cases, allowed higher levels than now for various toxics.

So the EPA mentioned that during the Five Year Review, the new standards have to be looked at to see if the levels that were supposedly left in place, are they a hazard now by today's standards?  Next slide.

And so I just brought up the picture again, and this is the end of the presentation.  So I'm going to open it up to questions and Karen can perhaps… I should let her comment.

MS. WALLIS:  Should we raise the lights? 

MS. GRAVES:  Please. 

MS. COOK:  I'll start for one thing that… I'd like to explain where a Five Year Review fits in the process.  A Five Year Review is required for properties after the remedy has been put into place.  And it's basically an operation and maintenance mode.  When the remedy has not been fully put in place, then the five year clock does not start, so that's why you're not seeing Area T or West Shores in there because the final remedy has not been put into place, so I just want to make sure we understand.

MS. GRAVES:  Karen made that statement also, and when I reread the EPA document, it has a statement to that effect, but it also has one… it was sort of an unclear point… and I haven't run it by anyone else… but it talks about protection of the human health and of the environment as well, and that that could be a trigger for maybe something happening early. 

MS. COOK:  A Five Year Review could be done in year one after the remedy is put in place.  It could be done in year three, but it has to happen at a minimum every five years.

MS. GRAVES:  It didn't have those two sentences together. 

MS. COOK:  That is the interpretation that goes with a Five Year Review.  The Five Year Review is done after the remedy is implemented because if the remedy is still not implemented, then it's caught in the other phases of the process.  Why don't you discuss what are the two items, two conditions that are looked at… 

MS. TOTH:  I'm Karen Toth.  And I also work for DTSC, and I'm going to grab your pointer. 

The boat ramp is right over here.  It's right near the Harbor Master's office.  It's in the parking lot.  It's across the street from where we are right now, and it's right here on the back side of the parking lot.

The other things that basically… when you do a Five Year Review you really answer three questions:  Is the remedy protective?  Does it continue to be protective?  Have there been changes in laws or standards, or do you have new information that causes you to question, you know, has the toxicology of a particular chemical changed?  So that's how you get the new cleanup levels different from what we have, or what we have in the past.

Nowadays we focus… and we know a lot more information about organic compounds as you can imagine, and indoor air issues.  And that's when we do our Five Year Reviews than what we did five or ten years ago when we did remedies.

For the Marina Bay areas, there's also new laws.  Loni Hancock passed a bill this year… that SB422… I always get it wrong… which requires us to… when we are looking at remedies, to make sure that we are addressing VOCs.  So that kind of effects what is going on.  We do have a workplan.  It is actually up on EnviroStor.  

Because working with you all is a little different than our normal process, we actually added steps.  I forgot that we were going to give you a 30-day comment period, so right now it's up on EnviroStor as Final.  We'll not allow work to happen until we get comments from you guys.  That was a note.  It should have come up on Friday or Monday of this week.

So the workplan is up and available, and I would encourage you all to look at it.  The key points of it… as far as… we are planning on collecting some additional data.  We're looking at collecting soil gas samples along the edge of Shimada Park and Peninsula Drive where they touch that parcel.  That's called Parcel U.  Because petroleum…    

MS. GRAVES:  So somewhere in here?

MS. TOTH:  Yeah.  Parcel U, Y, and W are a residential area.  And we have petroleum products that are buried under Shimada Park and Peninsula Drive and also Area V.

So because of SB422, we looked at that, and we felt that we should apply that.  We asked the contractor to do soil gas sampling to ensure that there's no volatile chemicals from the petroleum products affecting any of the houses in those areas.

So they're planning on doing soil gas sampling along the edge of Shimada Park and the houses and along Peninsula Drive along where the houses and contamination are next to the houses.

So you'll see that in the workplan.  That is the proposed sampling that, in addition, to what they also look at is, annual inspection reports by the DTSC, annual inspection reports from the contractor.

And what we look at, when you talked about potential things that we look at, are failures of the remedy.  These are all capped areas, so we're looking at how has the cap been maintained?  Is the roadway or asphalt falling apart or breaking down?  Those are indicators to us that there is something going on with the cap.  

For the park, is the park maintained so that there's not excessive erosion?  There's going to be some erosion when you have exposed dirt, but is it excessive that it is something that is going to make the remedy less protective?  So those are the kinds of things we are looking at.

For now, the Five Year Review workplan is available online on the EnviroStor.  You should have all got a notice on Friday, but I know you got a lot…   

MS. GRAVES:  We got a lot this last week.

MS. TOTH:  So that one… and we'll be doing a notice out to everybody.

MS. PADGETT:  Karen, before you go.  Is it… Karen, I wanted to bring up something that I know you and I had talked about in another public meeting.  In my reading of Marina Bay history, a question that I had for you, and I told you I would send you some links, and I haven't yet, is the burial of some material in, I think, it's Bayside Drive.

And if you could bring the map back up, I could point to it with the pointer.  There it is.  That's good enough.  If you have a pointer.  I think we're talking, let's see, in here… or no, this one, Karen.  Right over there.  Right in that area.  That's exactly it.
So for the rest of the community advisory group and the community and DTSC, this is the communication we're talking about letting you know that we're interested in finding out about the nature of that buried material in the street that's identified in those older documents, and why it wasn't included in the list of eight or nine other locations that are encapsulated and whether, perhaps, it should be included in the Five Year Review process. 

MS. TOTH:  And since we haven't connected since we talked about it, can we add that as an action item that Sherry and Karen will connect on the potential of contamination burial on Bayside?  Did I say Bayside?  Sherry and Karen to communicate in the next one week.  

MS. PADGETT:  And what I will be doing is referencing to the pages in the historical documents that are available on EnviroStor for you to go and look at.

MR. THOMPSON:  Pertaining to some of these areas where she's stating here that they have buried toxic materials stuff in the streets there.  Are there preparations being made that for whatever reason another developer comes in there and starts redeveloping that area and not know that there's stuff buried there and start some excavations or either driving some pilings in there?  Is this recorded to where they cannot do that unless they notify somebody? 

MS. COOK:  Can you discuss the Terradex process as well.

MS. TOTH:  We actually have, for all the areas actually, including Area T and Area FM, which is up here.  This is also the kind of last remaining site that absolutely nothing has been done on up here, Area FM.  

We have deed restrictions recorded on all these areas to identify the contamination that remains in place, and we're working with a contractor named Terradex.  And what Terradex does, they monitor basically all the permits that are being issued by cities and counties all over the State of California.  

And if they find a permit being issued nearby or even adjacent to one of our deed restrictions, they send us a notification.  We check that notification, and see if it's in a restricted area and make sure that we are coordinating it with the property owner and contractor to make sure that they, you know… it's kind of a new process we're working on this last year.  

I got another notice for one of our sites, so we get a notice whenever they pull a permit that's near one of our deed restrictions.

MR. THOMPSON:  One of the reasons I ask that question is, that a lot of the people that bought homes out here in the Marina was not really aware of that, and they signed a waiver when they bought the property, and some of them are very disgusted that they bought some property that's contaminated.  And when they get ready to sell it, they are going to have to divulge that, I'm selling you this property, but it has some deed restrictions on it, and the property is contaminated. 

MS. COOK:  As far as I know the only properties that have deed restriction and contamination in Marina Bay are all in public access areas or either in streets or public parks.  Area T and Area FM are the only two properties that I know of that we're looking at that have a restriction that would remain even if it's developed.  Area FM is proposed to be a commercial area with small shops and businesses and maybe some upper level residential    development plans change.

Area T has always been slated, whether you agree with it or not, for another Harbor Master office.  It's never going to be residential at all, so it's going to be commercial.  So none of the other properties that I know of have residential at all.  So it should not be any owner other than a developer or City of Richmond property that should have some contamination on it.

MS. WALLIS:  In the interest of time, we're going to conclude Ms. Graves' presentation and turn it back over to Dr. Esposito for the rest of the Tox Com update.

DR. ESPOSITO:  Thank you very much, Carolyn, and participants.

I would like to… in about maybe 15 minutes or so complete this Tox Com summary report for you.  And I'd like to take a little time talking about the Public Health Assessment for the UCB Richmond Field Station.

The final version of this document was distributed on March 13 by the California Department of Public Health in association with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, and the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

We received this document back in August 13 of 2007 in draft form, and a number of entities reviewed it and submitted their comments to Tracy Barreau who was the… one of the principal authors of this document for her consideration.  Respondents included the Tox Com of the CAG, the California Department of Toxics Substance Control    (DTSC), the Coalition of University Employees (CUE), the Union of California Professional and Technical Employees (UCPTE), Stratacor Corporation, the Office of the Vice Provost for Academic Planning, Edgecomb Law Group representing Zeneca, and a private citizen also submitted comments.  They were responded to in the main by Tracy Barreau and Ruby Orozco of CDPH, and I want to compliment them on the thoroughness with which, and the recentivity of the comments that they received.  Now, we don't rereview final reports, but there are some lessons that we can learn from them.

One of the things that we can learn is that the interface between the community concerns, which sometimes exceed what DTSC is permitted to do in terms of remediation by statute.  And it would be useful for us in our ability to communicate with one another to identify that.  And that our community concerns may exceed what you can do, and we need not assume that you are not equally interested or committed to do.

That's an important lesson to learn for us because it facilitates our ability to talk to one another.  And it takes some of the adversarial sting out of what we say to each other.  So we're not going to offer a detailed critique of the revised PHA, but we're going to use it to learn some lessons.

One of the things that we have constantly said at the CAG to one another is the need for the precautionary principal, and that is in the absence of certain knowledge, proceed with care, do more than the minimum.

The authors of the revised PHA made a similar observation on page 33, which they put within a black box… usually if you're taking medication and you see a black box, it's a warning that something is important for your health.  And the statement is… It is important to note that current scientific understanding of exposure to chemicals and related health effects is limited.  Most of the information has been derived from studies on animals or workers who received much higher levels of exposure than typically seen at sites where environmental contamination exists such as RFS.  

This is further complicated by the fact that most studies look at chemicals on an individual basis and it's (inaudible).  And these limitations add uncertainty to the conclusions about potential health impact as a result of exposure to contaminates at RSF.  And I just remind you that at the last CAG meeting, we had a discussion on uncertainty and the precautionary principal, and I think this is another iteration of it right here.

Now, one of the things that I think might be useful, and especially since we're discussing the tone and the emotions that we elicit by the way we deal with one another, is to look at the comments that were made by all of us, that is the various agencies, CUE, UCTPE, and all others, and what is amazing about them, that is Tox Com, DTSC, CUE, UCTPE, Statacor and the private citizen made a number of comments that were virtually identical.  Now, there are outliers on the side of enhanced concern by us.  We, who are not DTSC, but we're not limited by statute by what we can say.  Okay.

But we may be identifying what needs to be further extended by statute.  That's the useful thing.  Maybe 422 was born in that manner, and maybe there are other pregnancies here to be concerned about.

But there were eight salient areas which I think we're in agreement.  For example, US-EPA adult lead models should be used to estimate blood levels because it provides useful information on the effect of lead and soil on females of child bearing age and fetus and adults in general, and US-EPA agreed.  

US-EPA also pointed out to us that they are considerate of all the anecdotal studies… stories about health effects, that they don't have analytic methods to clarify these issues and to make a final conclusion.

Now, those contested illnesses require our attention because in every instance of environmental illness, there was a community that recognized silicosis as an industrial issue, lead and leukemia.  You can go down the line...  The effects of some antacids on stroke.  There were always these small communities and apparently, small communities are very good bellwethers in determining there's something unusual going on here.  

We don't have the analytic methods to capture that, but the National Institute of Medicine is working on that.  CDPH agreed with all respondents that the chemicals that are actually used by the University at the Richmond Field Station, not just the chemicals and radioactive materials that might have been left behind by historical industries, have to be considered.  That was one of the major concerns of Tox Com in writing its review of the Current Conditions report.

And we want to know, what has been going on with respect to the chemicals and radioactive material at that site since 1951 when the University acquired the Richmond Field Station.

We also noted that employees, we, I mean, this conglomerate of responding individuals, should have hazardous materials operation training, that's called Hazwoper, so that if they come in contact, or may come in contact, with hazardous waste in the soil, they will know how to deal with it, and the California Department of Public Health agrees.  And in fact it was in their initial recommendation.

They strongly recommend additional studies of soil and groundwater of the Richmond Field Station to underscore the possibility of vapor intrusion into buildings, also analysis of… and most importantly that we determine that at the Bulb there's maybe radioactive material buried in steel drums, that we can determine what is in those drums.  Not whether or not simply whether or not there's radioactivity at the surface, but what's in the drums.

And the CDPH… and I think everyone else agrees that the access to the Marsh has to be restricted until we're certain that remediation is complete, and we know that recontamination has stopped occurring at the Marsh as has happened in the past, and which we discussed at the last two meetings. 
Now, the most dissatisfying aspect of reading this revision is to look at the comments from the UCB Office of the Vice Provost.  Having stated that they're very mindful of the safety of employees, students and workers, they then go on to attempt to minimize the safety concern issues.  One of them is so striking I have to relate it to you.

They claim that CDPH did not use the most recent data.  Well, what data are those?  If those data were not transmitted to the DTSC,  if they were not transmitted in the Current Conditions report, if they were not transmitted in any other form, how do we know?  You can't offer this kind of criticism and expect to be believed.

So we think that in order to get to the bottom of how the Richmond Field Station needs to be addressed, we're going to take another section of the Tox Com, and we will review our letter to Barbara where we raised many of these issues, and because we think that between us, the various agencies, and the CAG, I think that we need to convince the University that this is not the place for academic character.  I was an academician, and I know that it's very easy to say:  Well, we know how to do this.  The point of the matter is, we agree you may know how to do this, but you're going to have to prove it to us, because we're eating this stuff.  So that is part of my report.

The other part has to do with the fact that we sent out some letters.  We made a request from Mr. Marsh at Edgecomb Law on April 17 for an interim report with respect to the radiological history of the Zeneca site, and we are very pleased to say on May 17 we received an entire radiological history of the site where they concluded their analysis, and it has been installed at EnviroStor.

We also received the Gamma Data from Exponet; we have received the Gamma Data Walk-Through Survey from Tetra Tech, and we have information on the radioactive content of various soil and water samples.  Now, what remains to be done is for our radiological consultants to review those data, and that's what we're looking forward to.  That's all I have.  I'm sure there are other things that other people would like to have.

MS. PADGETT:  We would very much like to get our radiological consultants… we would like to have radiological consultants review that data, but we're stuck at the moment in budget negotiations still with Cherokee.  It's been going on for five and a half months, so until that gets resolved, I think we're going to ask DTSC's consideration and patience with us.  We try to do what we can by ourselves until such time as funding gets approved, and we can have some professionals review these documents.

But until that time, we're hoping that DTSC doesn't close the barn door on this one until the CAG has had an opportunity to look at it and professionals on our behalf have had an opportunity to review it.

DR. ESPOSITO:  Thank you, Sherry.  It's 8:10.  It's time for the break.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Dr. Esposito.  We'll take a ten minute break and then resume the agenda.  We'll go right into the public comment period.  During which time, as I mentioned before, that I know Mr. Dotson has an update for us that we wanted to be sure to get to, so please rejoin us at 8:20.  Thank you.

(Recess taken.)  

MS. WALLIS:  We're beginning our meeting.  I want to welcome a new CAG member who is coming to her first meeting, Ms. Shukuru Copeland Sanders, an emergency room nurse at Kaiser Richmond bringing an important health perspective to the group, so we welcome Ms. Copeland Sanders.  And as I'll hand the microphone to our Chair, Mr. Robinson, who will open the public comment period.

MR. ROBINSON:  We will open the public comment area.  As I said earlier, Whitney would like to discuss the toluene spill in the northern parts of Richmond.  And we thought it would make sense to do it during the public comment area because it is within the comments of CAG.  Whitney.

MR. DOTSON:  Thanks very much.  As you know, we've had a very tragic incident that occurred in Parchester Village, and which we're all very much concerned about in terms of the effect it has had on the ecosystem and some of the animals in the ecosystem, but also the residents of Parchester Village, and we're not exactly sure when the leak happened or what were the effects on Parchester or how long Parchester was exposed without knowing it.

But it's assumed that the incident happened over the weekend, and it was reported on Monday around noon, so very tragic now.  Now, the particular company has been in business for quite a while in Parchester.  It's an old family business if I'm not mistaken.  And there's been, you know, a tremendous amount of activity and exposure from that particular company but also some other activities.

And the residents of Parchester… we're having our community meeting, monthly community meeting this Saturday, so we would like to definitely have some input from DTSC at that meeting, the Coast Guard and the Fish and Wildlife and East Bay Regional Parks are going to be at the meeting, but I know that some of the regulatory stuff that's going to be going on is going to involve DTSC.

And my question is, how can… it would be very difficult to reinvent this process here that's going on in the Parchester area, and it wouldn't be as fast as I think this particular incident needs to be responded to.

So my question is, is it possible, or what are some of the opportunities, at this point, for this body to get involved in some in-depth analysis discussion around what has happened, and also what is the role of DTSC.  And we'd like to hear from DTSC in terms of historically what has been going on. 

One of the things that is very interesting is how something like this could ever happen.  I think responsibility is not just with the… with whoever supposedly took the valve off or even with the owner, but the owner was allowed to have this toxic material right next to a community, right in the watershed where the company is located.

The only thing separating Breuner Marsh from this particular company is a railroad track, and there's the flow from… the ditch leads directly into the storm water drain, which goes directly into the bay, so… which that should never have been allowed. 

Historically, if we had the opportunity to do a proper analysis, that company would have never been allowed to be at the spot that it is, and it's still there.  And it probably really needs to be moved.  So I would like to hear from DTSC if we have time to do that.

MS. COOK:  Is it okay?  This is going to be a tag team between Karen and myself.

MR. ROBINSON:  I don't want to go too far beyond the schedule, but I think we have some cushion.  So if you have some information that you could give us, that would be fine.

MS. COOK:  We're going to do a little tag team; I will let Karen discuss the history of the site with DTSC, and let me discuss some of the issues that you brought up.

One, I agree that it's not right to have residential properties next to industrial properties.  I agree.  And I will end up turning that back to Gayle.  This is a planning issue.  This is an issue with regards to incompatible land uses next to each other, and I will ask this question first, is Parchester… is Reaction Products within the city limit, or is it outside?  I think it was outside…  

MR. DOTSON:  Within.

MS. COOK:  But it ends up being a land use issue.  You have incompatible land uses next to each other.  They have an impact.

The material that was involved in this was a product, not a waste.  So in reality, my department is not involved in this project as it relates to this spill.  The lead agency is the Coast Guard, the Richmond Fire Department is involved as part of its business planning activity and its associates, Contra Costa County, Environmental Health Office is involved, so there's a lot of regulatory agencies that are very much involved in this project, and I would like to reiterate the meeting that you brought up, that is on Saturday at 12:00 o'clock at the Parchester Community Center.  I know that these regulatory agencies will be at this meeting, and these are the agencies that you really need to discuss the actual spill, the response actions toward it.  

My department's role, as it relates to that, is more of making sure that they go the extra mile of making sure that they get it all taken care of and there's not some residual left over that the department will have to step in to deal with.  

You can ask them a lot of questions, but I think the department, and a lot of people… everybody agrees that incompatible land uses causes problems, and we often have to work through it.  A lot of those are grandfathered in.  It's very difficult because we have to figure out how to work your process through those issues.

I'll let Karen discuss the department's role with Reaction Products. 

MS. TOTH:  We've been involved with the Reaction Products site since 1994; we issued an order in 1996, between '96 and '98 there was a large soil removal.  In the past, they had a spill of TCE  called trichloro ethylene.  The spill contaminated soil near the railroad tracks where the tanks are.  That spill was cleaned up in the '96/'97 time period.  I didn't pull all the numbers today.

And then more recently about a year and a half ago, two years ago, we did a process to identify how to clean up the groundwater contamination that was related to.

Just this last year, we did an injection to help the TCE naturally break down faster.  So we injected a compound called hydrogeneral releasing compound and all that process does is basically help to break down the TCE, so the TCE would break down, and it starts with three chlorines.  If you take all the chlorine off, that you end up with products that are not hazardous.  That's the simple answer.

I have been coordinating with Contra Costa Health, U.S. Fish and Game, the U.S. Coast Guard.  I have been in contact with everybody since Monday about the spill.  And right now, what we're trying to do is provide support and usually emergency sponsors look at the emergency and don't necessarily look at what the long term issue is maybe for the area, so we're trying to stay involved to make sure that they don't just deal with what they see on the surface, but to make sure that they take out enough material, so we don't have to go back and do work later.

So right before I left for the meeting, I was talking to the person in charge at Coast Guard, so we are trying to keep coordinated and keep in the loop, and I talked to Michael from Contra Costa County and several other people.  

We are trying to keep involved, but we're not trying to lead.  We're just providing support to other agencies.  Also involved is the Regional Water Quality Control Board, who as of January 1, is just working with Contra Costa County who is now taking over the above ground storage tank for Contra Costa County, so they're working really closely together to address these issues as well.

MS. McLAUGHLIN:  If I could just add, there's no… there's no question that the city needs to regulate and oversee this stuff, and we have this toxic history, obviously, and that's why these kind of land use options… or these land use allowances have occurred, and they're not acceptable at all, and the city definitely has to alter that course that history has left us.  So I agree 100 percent with the concerns that you raise, and I'm glad DTSC is going to be involved to whatever extent possible.  We certainly welcome that, and it's good that Parchester is going to have this meeting.

MS. WALLIS:  Other questions or comments during this public comment period?

MS. COOK:  I have one.

MS. WALLIS:  Please, Ms. Cook.

MS. COOK:  This goes back to your last comment, Sherry, with regards to the Rad waste, and Dr. Esposito.  We made a commitment after a number of meetings that we’ve had with the Toxics Committee on the Rad issues... so you have the documents, and I was trying to figure out when we're going to be able to reschedule… to schedule that meeting as a follow up meeting? 

Are we… is that meeting going to have to be delayed until after your Rad consultants have reviewed the documents, or do you see that meeting occurring, in terms, while you're working through these issues? 

DR. ESPOSITO:  I think it's after.

MS. COOK:  I just needed to clarify that.

MS. WALLIS:  Excuse me.  I saw a hand here in the audience, and did you have a follow up comment on the previous question, Dr. Esposito?  

DR. ESPOSITO:  I just wanted to know, do you know how many compounds were still… there was toluene and something else, was it a derivative of toluene?

MS. TOTH:  My understanding is that toluene and some mineral spirits, I haven't seen all the reports, but I think that most of the concern was related to the toluene which is the larger volume of material.

MS. WALLIS:  And question here, please state your name. 

MS. BEGIN:  Claudette Begin from Coalition of University of Employees representing one of the groups of employees at the Richmond Field Station.  

I want to say that I'm very grateful for the commitment of the Toxics Committee and the CAG for taking a very intense look as you said at what's going on at the Richmond Field Station and the whole process of the order and all of that.

The experience of the unions with the University of California, first of all, it's such a major significant employer and the size and pool of this employer, but they also have a constitutional protection from the state, which gives them in many cases exception from certain laws.

And it gives them a certain personality, you know, I mean, the management, they feel they are above the law in general.  So… but they're also very good at public relations, and at a previous meeting one of their spokespersons said they were so terribly concerned about the safety of their workers.  And our experience is that they are especially so after we put them up against the wall.

So we're going to try to get some people to come to this CAG meeting in June.  So I was talking to David about how we'll get people here to the CAG meeting, you know, the people work very far from where they live often, so it's harder to get them to come to an evening meeting.

So the health assessment was originally presented at the Richmond Field Station with Dr. Brunner and other people, and now there's been additional comments, and I'm wondering if we should be also asking for an on-site meeting after the meeting here, after the CAG, where the Tox Com and CAG would have an opportunity to run the meeting as opposed to the more politically careful presentation that was given at the Richmond Field Station initially.  That way we would be able to reach more people.  

There are a lot of people at the Richmond Field Station who want desperately to believe that it is totally safe to work there.  They do.  And they're not necessarily experts on the toxics, et cetera.  And it's taken an incredible amount of dedication of over three years for the people of CAG, and to a lesser extent, for Joan and I, to come to these meetings and try to focus on what's going on.  

And let's face it, most of the people working at the Richmond Field Station didn't sign on to have that level of commitment about whether their workplace was safe.  So if we can have some other avenue, I don't know if we can make it happen.  I don't know if we can get the help of Dr. Brunner or the DTSC or the public health department that was a party to this report, you know, because originally the health assessment was… because of these agencies involved and that's why there was a meeting on site.

So I don't know exactly how it would happen, but there would have to be an opportunity for the CAG to have a more significant voice than happened at the first meeting.

MS. WALLIS:  Dr. Esposito.

DR. ESPOSITO:  I think it would be a good idea to decide on the character of the meeting you want to have after the June CAG.  Then, I think, you'll know what you might want to be able to do.

MS. WALLIS:  We've come to the end of the time allocated for public comment.  Unless there are any other questions or comments, would you like to conclude? 

MR. ROBINSON:  I'd like to ask one question before we conclude.

Barbara, in terms of getting back to the toluene spill, you stated that it was a hazardous material and not hazardous waste, and it's in someone else's court.  If there's any residual in the ground, it would become hazardous waste.  Do you set minimum levels for the cleanup, and how do you do that?

MS. COOK:  Well, yes, your statements are correct.  Yes, the department would look at it.  We'll work with the Coast Guard.  It is dependent upon where it is, because this is in basically a marsh, it's going to have to be looked at with regard to ecorisk which is actually where the ecorisk is in with respect to the public health exposures.  That's going to trigger a lot of issues there.  That's why it's good to have Fish and Game participating in this because they're the agencies best to define what they want to make sure that the wildlife will be protected.  So we will work with them, but I believe the ecorisk is going to drive a lot of what's happening here, but we'll work with them.

MR. ROBINSON:  That concludes the public comment period.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  We'll move on to the committee updates. 

MR. ROBINSON:  Committee updates, we're going to keep this brief.  In large part because we're going to discuss more letters, and we did not realize that might be a sensitive subject.  We did send out communication during the month and by now, we've all talked about the April 10 letter.

So I'll mention briefly the content of two more letters which there were handouts in the back of the room.  May 6, there was a letter sent to Barbara, and it was about the monthly summary reports for the UC Richmond Field Station, and specifically what the letter was talking about is the level of detail in the UC monthly reports, and how it's different from the level of content in the Zeneca monthly report, and it was quite a bit less.  And we wanted to address that and get DTSC's input on that to see if we couldn't make the UC response a little bit more robust.

Is that a fair synopsis?  The May 8 letter addressed the…   

MS. PADGETT:  Summary of Violations.

MR. ROBINSON:  Thank you.  The status of the Summary of Violations…  the notices sent to both UC and AstraZeneca.  We wanted to find out the status of those actions and if there were fines levied.  And if the fines, in this new structure that we have here for the CAG, if those funds are available to support investigatory activities at the sites.  And that's basically the intent of those two letters.

MS. GRAVES:  Regarding that second letter, that is a request we did formally make to DTSC in these meetings.  We were told to write a letter, so that's why we wrote a letter.   

MR. ROBINSON:  That concludes my summary.  I'm not going to go too far into it.  Does anyone else have any comments?  Sherry.

MS. PADGETT:  As a follow up to the April 12 letter… April 10 letter… one of the comments that both Barbara and Diane made in the follow up phone conversation was that they wanted some examples of some things that needed maybe some attention.

So I put together a typical lengthy response, and it's nine pages of some examples.  And I think, what I'd like to do is in the interest of open communication, let DTSC know that there are some things in this nine page summary that… or list of examples that we're really very interested in having some attention put on with regard to the UC Richmond Field Station site.

And one of those… let's say it's on page 3, it's item 6 on page 3, DTSC's order calls for a site specific health and safety plan prepared in accordance with blah, blah, blah.  

And what we want to know is, is there a site specific health and safety plan in existence?  If there is, can it be made available online for the public to review and for the UC Richmond Field Station staff to access?  And if there isn't a health and safety plan available, what guidelines are being followed to ensure that workers are safe when they're out there? 

So that one we can follow it up as a single issue item... I don't know how to do this if we're not going to write letters.  Here we are making the request verbally.  I think it's pretty important, health and safety plan. So that's one.   

MS. COOK:  That document has been uploaded.

MS. PADGETT:  It has been uploaded recently?  This last week then?  

MS. COOK:  Yes.

MS. PADGETT:  So we've been buried a little ourselves, so it's been uploaded this week, and it's available.

MS. COOK:  I want to thank you on the issue that just got resolved, is the access to the UC database that you identified.  We've finally been able to open up that database in the department.

MS. PADGETT:  Terrific.  To bring everyone else up to speed... UC Richmond Field Station has a site with technical documents loaded on it.  And while we were having this conversation, I suggested that DTSC have a link to, or see those historical documents that were available.  But DTSC was unable to access them through Google because they were blocked… DTSC's information system blocked them from access through Google to get to the UC Richmond Field Station site.  

And so what I was trying to get them to do was at a minimum have the documents that UC had available to the public on their own site so that the public didn't have to go to UC to get to these documents.  That it would all be available on the regulatory site at a minimum.  And so that's what Barbara is referring to there.

Another very current or… it's not current, but it's on our minds, is on page 6, item 10, which is the status of the… some kind of large ferrous body buried 170 feet south of the site impoundment at an unknown depth.

We'd like to know the status of the magnetic anomaly that's out there.  It's a massive five or so… 55 gallon steel drums buried at 5 to 10 feet, or it could be something much larger if it's deeper.  So we'd really like to know what's going on with the magnetic anomaly out there at the field station.

We'd really like… as we already stated, the monthly summary reports to have more detail, and we'd like to see a time line of where UC Richmond Field Station is headed.  Right now from the public view, it looks as if there's a standstill on progress, and we're sure that that's not the case, but if there were a time line that was posted, and we can use Cherokee as an example here as setting the pace through EKI… through the hiring of EKI and EKI's time line.  This is a standard that they need an example to use, maybe use EKI's time line.

I can go on here, but maybe I've had my…     

Here's the last one I wanted to be sure we got some focus on.  And that is the storm water and surface water monitoring.  That is a specific item that's in the order, and we want to be sure that…    or it's not that we're not sure that it's happening.  We don't know that it's happening because we haven't seen the reports, maybe those got updated this last week too, and maybe they're available to us now.  But as far as we knew that monitoring hadn't been happening.

So we're not really trying to be a nuisance.  We're just really trying to find out what's going on and get the information and be responsible to the community that we're representing here.

MS. WALLIS:  And does that conclude the committee updates?

MR. ROBINSON:  I believe it does unless anyone else has any comments that they'd like to make.

MS. WALLIS:  We'll move onto the final approval of prior meeting minutes, question slip follow up and final wrap up.  Ms. Graves.  

MS. GRAVES:  I believe I've handed out the copies of the meeting minutes to the people that don't have email, and at the pleasure of the CAG, I'd like to make a motion to approve the prior meeting minutes.

MR. ALCARAZ:  So moved.

MS. GRAVES:   Second.  All in favor?  Any opposed?  Motion passes.  Thank you.

There were two question slips… and I sent one to Karen.  It was regarding testing at the Harbor Front area I believe, and she responded by email to me and the requester.  We are… actually   Karen and I spoke at the break, and I'll follow up with the requester.

I suspect that he was asking for a little bit more detail than we got, but I will check and get back to Karen on that.  The other question I actually need to do some more work on, so I'm going to wait on that.  So that concludes my portion of this.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Ms. Graves.  If there are any question slips either in the audience or among CAG members of unaddressed questions or comments, please make sure that you give them to Ms. Graves.  We are concluding now our meeting.  The next CAG will take place on Thursday, June 12, at this location, and we thank everyone for their attendance and participation, and we look forward to seeing you next month.  And with that…

MR. ROBINSON:  Thank you, good night.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 8:54 p.m.)
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